Councillor opposes conversion of residential property into HMO
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Councillor Phil Hourahine, representing the St Julian's ward, voiced strong opposition to a proposal for the conversion of a residential property at 176 Caerleon Road into a house of multiple occupation (HMO) during a recent meeting of the city’s planning committee. The proposal, presented by applicant Thomas Stratton, aims to transform the existing three-bedroom home into an HMO accommodating five individuals.
Cllr Hourahine articulated his concerns regarding the existing saturation of HMOs in the area, noting that there are currently 13 along Caerleon Road and an even greater number in neighbouring streets. He described the additional conversion as “neither wanted nor desirable” for the community. His sentiments were echoed by another ward member and a significant number of local residents—22 in total—who raised objections. One resident who previously operated an HMO nearby recounted experiences of complaints stemming from noise and parking issues, while another described the challenges of parking on Caerleon Road, calling it a "nightmare."
The planning agent for the proposal, Lloyd Jones of LRJ Planning Ltd, argued that the property is situated in a “highly sustainable, built-up residential area,” and that converting it into an HMO would contribute to a mix of housing options that meet community needs. However, the proposal also required the creation of three additional parking spaces. Cllr Hourahine highlighted the ongoing issues with “traffic congestion” and insufficient parking in the area, asserting that converting family homes into HMOs adversely affects social cohesion.
A parking availability survey included in the application faced scrutiny, with the council’s highways department labelling it as “flawed.” Yet, traffic officer Kevin Jackson countered that evidence indicated sufficient parking availability at or near the property. Council planner Vicky Quinn added that parking demand associated with HMOs is “not considered to be a robust reason for refusing planning permission,” noting the location’s proximity to public transport and shopping facilities.
Senior planning officer Andrew Ferguson indicated a trend among inspectors who were increasingly supportive of applications when appeals were made against refusals citing parking problems. Since the implementation of the council's planning guidance in 2015, there has been a noted shift towards accommodating changes in transport usage.
Despite Cllr Hourahine's appeal for the committee to heed community discontent, stating that a “general principle of democracy is that we do things for people, not to people,” the committee ultimately sided with the recommendations of the planning officers. They granted planning permission for the conversion, subject to several specified conditions. This decision reflects a broader dialogue on housing policy and community needs as the council navigates increasing pressure on housing availability and urban living dynamics.
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